Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting Minutes

May 15, 2008
Page 4 of 4

GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF MAY 15, 2008

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Lisa Pertzoff, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt
Members Excused:  Andrea Guest, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson, Charles Sawchenko

Associate Members Present:  Eliza Hirst, Michael Kriner, William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Carlyle Hooff, Connie Hughes

Interested Parties:  Sally Allshouse, Vince Boehm, Merton Briggs, Renata Henry, Michael Kelleher, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa  Smith, William Weaver

	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes
Chairman’s Report

Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Membership Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  He invited meeting participants to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Chairman Lafferty reported that a memorial contribution was made on Council’s behalf to the education fund established in Pierre Stevens’ name.   
Meeting participants were informed the June 19 Council meeting will be held in Newark at Delaware State Police Troop 2.  Logistics for the upcoming meeting will be provided.
Chairman Lafferty announced that in lieu of a formal business meeting in July Council members and interested parties who regularly attend are invited to attend the Summer Institute keynote address and awards luncheon. Meeting participants planning to attend the events will need to make a reservation with Kathlene Brittingham.   

Discussion briefly focused on a potential candidate for the Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award.  There was a discussion regarding expanding the description of the award to include appointed public officials.  

Chairman Lafferty reiterated that Delaware Statute prohibits electronic voting for organization such as this.  A suggestion was presented that the by-laws be amended to allow another method of voting, i.e. via proxy, in order for action to be taken in the absence of a quorum.   
No report.

Gary Wirt reported that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held May 21, 2008 at 2:30 p.m. in the DPC Executive Conference Room.  
Renata Henry stated that the division’s quarterly report on the status of the task force recommendations will be provided electronically to meeting participants.
An overview of the Delaware Adjudicated Youth Drug Court Program was distributed to those present.  Parent handbooks containing a program description were available for review.    
Comments were shared regarding the budget deficit’s potential impact on services.  
Vince Boehm commented on his wishes for a stronger consumer component to the Summer Institute conference.   
No written report was provided.  Chairman Lafferty will speak with Andrea Guest regarding the selection of a committee chair.  
Meeting participants were informed of the employer/employment mixer sponsored by the DOL and DSAMH at Buena Vista on June 11.  
Chairman Lafferty reviewed the names of previous associate members who communicated interest in reappointment to Council:  James Larks, Sally Allshouse, Cathy McKay, Rita Marocco and Howard Isenberg.   Former associate members in attendance interested in reappointment were invited to state their interest.   Bruce Lorenz conveyed his interest regarding same.  Chairman Lafferty shared the nomination of Julie Cutler and Brenda Sands as associate members to meet federal requirements.   
The council discussed committee appointments.  Concerns were expressed with the reappointment of two former associate members.  Gary Wirt commented on the need to build more consumer/family input.
Chairman Lafferty confirmed that the full members of Council wished to vote with eight members present.  The Council took action on committee appointments.
Renata Henry spoke of the efforts undertaken to erase the FY 08 budget deficit and end the current fiscal year with a positive cash balance.  Discussion followed regarding the economic outlook for FY 09 and the division’s proposed FY 09 budget cuts.  The funding of FY 09 contracts at FY 08 projected spending levels was discussed.   Savings with the statewide hiring freeze and other administrative actions were noted.  Energy budgets and workforce issues were also discussed.  Meeting participants expressed concern that any reduction in their staff will negatively impact other areas.
The use of voting booths as a cost effective way to collect data for the consumer satisfaction survey was suggested.

Ms. Henry encouraged collaboration regarding cost effective measures.

Ms. Henry briefly addressed the MOA between the DPC and the DOJ.  Additional information regarding same will be shared at the June Council meeting.  She informed that a fiscal note is attached to the MOA in order to implement the necessary infrastructure to meet the requirements regarding same.  Copies of the MOA will be provided electronically.
A discussion took place regarding Rep. Cathcart’s legislation.   
The desire to institute a comprehensive training program at DPC as a result of the task force recommendations was mentioned.

Ms. Henry informed Council of the upcoming bi-annual Behavioral Health Provider Meeting.  Meeting participants were informed of the new notification process for departmental funding opportunities.

None.

Vince Boehm discussed his experience at the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.  Printed materials were shared.  
James Larks commended Renata Henry for her leadership during the recent challenges faced by the division.  Ms. Henry expressed her appreciation for the support.
Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their attendance and input.


	ACTION

Gary Wirt moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Paula Voshell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
Gary Wirt moved that Council expand the description of the Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award to include public officials, elected or appointed, who have made a significant contribution in the field of substance abuse and mental health.  Lisa Pertzoff seconded the motion.  All were in favor.      
Gary Wirt moved, Paula Voshell seconded and the Council voted unanimously to approve James Larks as an associate member for a three year term.
Lisa Pertzoff moved, Jack Akester seconded and the Council voted unanimously to approve Sally Allshouse as an associate member for a three year term.

Lisa Pertzoff moved, Jack Akester seconded and the Council voted unanimously to approve Cathy McKay as an associate member for a three year term.

Gary Wirt moved, Carol Harman seconded and the Council voted unanimously to send Rita Marocco a letter thanking her for her service and inviting her to attend as an interested party.

Gary Wirt moved, Carol Harman seconded and the Council voted unanimously to send Howard Isenberg a letter thanking him for his service and inviting him to attend as an interested party.

Carol Harman moved, Jack Akester seconded and Council voted unanimously to appoint Julie Cutler to serve as an associate member on the federal block grant planning committee for a three year term.
Paula Voshell moved, Carol Harmon seconded and Council approved with the abstention of one vote the appointment of Brenda Sands as an associate member to serve on the federal block grant planning committee for a three year term.
Lisa Pertzoff moved, Carol Harmon seconded and Council voted unanimously to approve Bruce Lorenz as an associate member for a three year term.

There being no further business Lisa Pertzoff moved to adjourn at 10:45 a.m.  Carol Harman seconded the motion.   So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, June 19, 2008 in the Paris Community Room at Delaware State Police Troop 2.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
